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Williamsburg does a declaration ride each May, carrying a Bike 
Month declaration from the Governor in Richmond to the Mayor 
of Williamsburg.  Perhaps we could do this with our other cities 
next year?  Just food for thought.   
 
Hampton had a couple of Bike Month events this year.  We had a 
bicycle scavenger hunt called Words on Wheels on May 6th and 
Tour de Fort on May 21st.  The participation in the Tour de Fort 
was wonderful.  Cyclists of all shapes and sizes were there to 
enjoy life on two wheels.  Williamsburg had several events in-
cluding Pedal the Parkway, Ride with the Mayor, and the Cap to 
Cap ride.  Mathews County had their Tour de Chesapeake.   
Plenty of events to go around.  I can see more coming in years to 
come. 
 
In May, we had a slightly different club meeting. We met at  
Village Bicycles and had a short fifteen minute meeting to get 
the word out about upcoming events.  Afterwards we had a game 
of Fox and Hound.  The fox, yours truly, was released with a two 
minute head start.  Then the hounds were released to catch the 
fox.  The end point was the parking lot at the corner of Maxwell 
and Warwick.  I manage to elude all but one very fast óAô pace 
rider.  We all had a good workout and rode as a group back to 
Village Bicycles.  Thanks go out to Connie and Walt for hosting 
our event. 
 
On May 18th, I did a short interview with the Newport News 
Public School TV station.  The interview will air in early June. 
On May 26th, Richard Armstrong led a group of about 25 Den-
bigh High School students out on a ten mile ride to Menchville 
Park and back.  This is an awesome example of real bicycle  
activism in action.  Next year we will have additional PBA  
support for this ride.  If you know of an opportunity to reach out 
to the community, let us know.  We need more events like these. 
 
The 2017 Smithfield Challenge, the first big PBA ride of the 
year, was a wonderful success.  I donôt have the exact numbers 
of riders, but we smashed last yearôs record.  I actually saw a 
registration from someone from Florida!  Now thatôs some word 
of mouth!  This year had something for everyone.  Kudos to Sha-
ron Bochman and all the volunteers who made that ride possible. 
 
Coming up in June we have our Hot Diggity Dog Ride.  June 
10th, we will roll out on the same beautiful routes we rode on the 
Smithfield Challenge.  Head to the registration page on our web 
site and preregister so we can have a good head count.  As  
always, folks are encouraged to bring a side dish or dessert.   
After the ride, we will enjoy each otherôs company and conver-
sation.  Maybe we can get Mark Van Ramm or Robb Myer to tell 
us about their cross country ride?   On July 9th, we will be hold-
ing the After the Fourth Ride out of Newport News City Park. 
All that is left to say is get out and ride!             

      Tregg 

 
 
 
 
 

  
 
 
 
 

* Bike MS: Colonial Crossroads * 
on June 3-4, 2017 

 

Thereôs still time to join Team Killer Bees and ride or  
donate to the team. Simply click on: 

http://main.nationalmssociety.org/site/TR?
fr_id=28847&pg=team&team_id=496508 

 

* Hot Diggity Dog Ride * 
June 10, 2017 8:00 AM , Windsor Castle Park   

 

* Summer Solstice Overnight Campout * 
Saturday, June 24, 9:30 AM  to Sunday, June 25 around 1 PM 

Newport News Park campground. Details on Page 7 
 

* After the Fourth Ride * 
July 09, 2017 8:00 AM ðShelter 1 Newport News Park 

 

* Don Hubbard Memorial Ice Cream Ride * 
August 12, 2017 8:00 AM  

Messick Baptist Church-118 Poquoson Ave., Poquoson  
 

* Surry Century * 
September 9, 2017, Surry, VA 

Itôs Been a Busy Spring 
 

Wow, where do we start?  So much has 
been going on.  All of our standing 
rides are up and running.  Our newest 

one is Richard Armstrongôs Tour de Fox.  Richard sat 
through our Ride Leader class back in March.  He then led us 
all on the initial Tour de Fox, and a new ride was born.  This 
ride leaves from the Oozlefinch Brewery on Fort Monroe at 
5:30 on Monday nights.  I would like to say a big thank you 
to all of our ride leaders.  Every week you bring smiles to 
peopleôs faces and joy to their hearts. 

 
In April of this year the Mayor of Hampton made a declara-
tion that May is officially Bike Month for the City of Hamp-
ton.  I was there to hear those words for myself.  It felt good 
to see my city making this type of progress towards becoming 
a truly bike friendly city.  Over the past year and a half, a lot 
of hard work has gone on behind the scenes.  Thank you to all 
of you who have helped in moving the City of Hampton in 
this direction.  Prior to the council meeting in which the dec-
laration was made, I was able to speak with Mayor Tuck.  I 
planted the idea of having a óRide with the Mayorô as part of 
next yearôs festivities and he seemed receptive.   

http://main.nationalmssociety.org/site/TR?fr_id=28847&pg=team&team_id=496508
http://main.nationalmssociety.org/site/TR?fr_id=28847&pg=team&team_id=496508
https://pba44.wildapricot.org/event-2443928
https://pba44.wildapricot.org/event-2444844
https://pba44.wildapricot.org/event-2444902
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2017 PBA Officers  

President                 Tregg Hartley, pbafatmanriding@gmail.com 

Vice-President     Beverly McLean 

Treasurer     Tom Carmine 

Secretary     John Sprock 

Chainstay Editor    Melanie Payne, pbamel@aol.com 

Executive Committee Members   Sandy Butler, Jamie Clark, Billy  
      Glidden 
 

Committee Chairs 

 

Join PBA on Facebook to 
interact with other PBA 
members and for  

up-to-date  

announcements. 

      PBA Board Meeting 
 
 
The PBA Officers and Executive 
Committee meet on the first Monday of 
each month at changing locations. 
Contact Tregg Hartley for the location 
and to have your topic added to the 
meeting agenda. All PBA members are 
welcome to attend and contribute to 
discussions which will form the 
direction of the club. Business also 
includes planning PBA events. 

 

PBAôs Club Affiliations 

 

Chainstay is published quarterly or bi-monthly or as required for special announcements. Send all 
Chainstay submissions to Melanie Payne, PBAmel@aol.com. Send all other club business to the club P.O. 
box listed on the last page (bottom of membership application). Chainstay is produced using Microsoft 
Publisher 2016.  PBAôs website is hosted by Wild Apricot. 

PBA Website:  

www.pbabicycling.org/ 

Advocacy Coordinator Tom Howard 
Awards, Recognition and Statistics Robb Myer 
Event Planner Sharon Bochman 
     Event Support (Food) Sharon Bochman 
     Event Support (Water) Scott Farrell 
     Holiday Party  
Historian Sandy Butler, John Parker 
Hospitality TBA 
Meeting Coordinator DJ Johnson, 
 djcycle2015@gmail.com 
Membership Scott Blandford 
Online Marketing Beverly McLean 
Public Relations Jen Faas 
   
Rides - General   
     Ride Coordinator Beverly McLean 
          Ride Leader Coordinator Steve Zajac 
          Ride Leader Training Mary Mitchell 
    
Rides - Annual   
     Smithfield Challenge Organizer Sharon Bochman 
     Hot Diggity Dog Ride Organizer Cindy Wong 
     After the Fourth Ride Organizer Lori Moffatt 
     Staycation - Jamestown to Richmond  
        Ride/Overnighter Sharon Bochman 
     Don Hubbard Memorial Ride and Ice  
        Cream Social Organizer Family of the late Don Hubbard 
     Surry Century Organizer Sharon Bochman 
    
SAG Director John Sprock 
Volunteer Coordinator TBA 
Webmaster John Bright,  
 john_s_bright@yahoo.com,  
 cell: 757-812-1909 

http://www.vabike.org/
http://www.adventurecycling.org/
http://www.bikeleague.org/
http://www.pbabicycling.org/
mailto:john_s_bright@yahoo.com
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Thanks so much to members who  
continue to submit articles for this  
newsletter.  They are awesome. Keep 
them coming!  
 

Since there have been many so many 
rides and events offered, Iôve included 
two pages of member photos in this 
issue for you to enjoy. The  very  

successful Smithfield Challenge, held on May 27, will be 
highlighted in the next issue. 
 

And keep sending me (pbamel@aol.com) your quips of ñwhy 
cycling makes you happyò for the next issue of the Chainstay. 
Thanks and enjoy reading this issue. 

        Welcome To  
  New PBA Members 

  (AprilðMay 23) 
 

We look forward to riding     
              with you! 

 

 
Tommy Allen 
Aikayla Amoako 
Jenna Rose Benedict  
Jan Carlson 
Lacey Castaneda  
Daniel Cody 
Emma Dippery 
Kevin Dippery  
Helene Drees  
Robert Drees 
Sebastion Embry  
Melissa Hall   
Arne Hasselquist 
Connie Houlihan   
Sean Houlihan 
Beth Howell  
Ann Lahde  
 

 
 
 
 
 
  

 
 

Yvonne May  
Circe McDonald  
Douglas Miller   
Linda Moore   
Michael Noehl 
Teresa Parkman 
Steven Pearson 
Amy Rankin 
Daryl Rankin 
Mickey Ruslavage 
Jeff Shackelford 
George Singleton 
Vicki Stevens 
David Toler  
Fran Wenbert  
Justin Wilbur   

 
 
 
 

As of May 27, 2017  49 PBA members have already record-
ed 51,254 cycling miles.   
 

Logging your miles on bikejournal.com is an excellent way 
of tracking your miles. Kudos to our top ten riders thus far.    
 
 

 1. Robb Myer  6.  Tregg Hartley 
 2. Patrick Johnson 7.  Mark VanRaam 
 3. Bob Ornelaz 8.  Richard Maruyama 
 4. Jonathan Snyder 9.  Jamie Clark 
 5. John Atwood        10. Donna Moyer (Way 
          to represent the ladies  
          Donna!) 

 

Birthday Club 2017 
 

 
     Congratulations to the                   
following members who have 

qualified thus far.    

 
VanillaðAges 50-59 

 Tregg Hartley  Jonathan Snyder 
 Diana Johnson  Mary Wikswo 

 
Peaches and CreamðAges 60-69 

 
Rocky RoadðAges 70 + 
John Atwood    Bob Carter 

  Melanie Payne 
 

¶ Birthday Club guidelines can be found on the PBA 
website homepage at www.pbabicycling.org.   

¶ Contact Robb Myer at rmyer3@verizon.net, once you 
qualify for membership  

 

 

 

2017 PBA Bike Journal Update 

VANILLA 
ROCKY ROAD 

PEACHES & CREAM 

http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38583100
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38988864
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38694717
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38572996
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38434860
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38575276
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38575265
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=39029405
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38552846
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38540349
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38488583
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38988848
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38845751
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38483984
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38707193
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38855843
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38461923
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=39035327
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38934536
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38458169
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38988838
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38003293
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38706288
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=39001602
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=39016450
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38695100
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38348170
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=39001690
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38263921
http://pbabicycling.org/Admin/Contacts/Details/ContactTab/ContactView.aspx?contactId=38539917
http://www.pbabicycling.org/
mailto:rmyer3@verizon.net


4 

 

 
Getting 
To Know 
Youé   
 

 
This issue 

spotlights  

Jamie Clark 

who has  

been a PBA 

member for about two years.  Jamie is a new board 

member this year and brings new ideas and energy to the 

board.  So, letôs find out more about Jamie! 
 

 
Getting to KnowñJamie Clark, PBA 

Board Member 
 

 
Tell us a  
little about 
yourself. 
 
I am original-

ly from Prov-

idence, RI 

and my fami-

ly still lives 

up there. I 

rode with the 

Narragansett 

Bay Wheel-

men when I 

lived in Rhode Island after attending Union College in 

upstate New York. I raced on a club team out of Attle-

boro, Massachusetts for several years before moving to 

Virginia where I raced many criteriums and one road 

race. I also play tennis, have played field hockey and ice 

hockey, and soccer before a knee injury stopped that. I 

have been a PBA member for two years now and rode 

on a couple of PBA rides for three years before becom-

ing a full member. 

 

When did you first get interested in cycling for 
sport?   
 
I started a biking club at Union College and that is where 

I started riding competitively and regularly.  I enjoyed  

 
racing in my 20s and early 30s.  I still enjoy riding 

fast when I can and seeing other parts of the state and 

areas near us. 

 
What is your favorite PBA memory and/or ride?  

I'd say the first time I did a century here in Virginia. It 

was the Surry Century.  I did it by myself, but rode 

with a couple of people during the ride to get me 

through it, but unfortunately, I don't remember who 

they are. 

 

What has been your favorite ride either local or 
out yonder?  
 
I can't say I  have a single favorite ride.  I have ridden 

on the Skyline Drive/Blue Ridge Mountains, many 

roads on the Eastern Shore (CBES & Salisbury),  

Surry Century, around Valley Forge and other areas in 

Pennsylvania  just to name a few. 

  
We all know that it can be difficult to get out and 
ride some days. What motivates you to keep  
riding?   
 
I like that I can eat 

(almost) what I 

want in food and 

that I've lost 30 

pounds from riding. 

Getting out with 

friends and explor-

ing either this area 

or other states also 

motivates me. 

 
Describe your per-
fect day on a 
bike.   
 
Sunshine and 70s, of course!   I like  

riding with a group of friends with a destination to get 

to and from and then refueling at a local pub or  

restaurant. 

 
If you could ride with two famous people (living 
or dead), who would they be? 
 
George Hincapie and Greg LeMond. 
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City of Hampton 
Proclamation of May as Bike Month 

By Tregg Hartley 
 

 
 
In 2016, several PBA members were active in getting the 
Hampton Bike and Pedestrian Plan put together, passed 
through the Planning Committee, and ultimately passed 
through the Hampton City Council.  It was passed by the 
City Council just last December.  This was a major mile-
stone in moving the City of Hampton towards becoming a 
more bike friendly city. 

 
On April 21st, we received an e-mail that the City Council 
was going to formally proclaim the Month of May as Bike 
Month for the City of Hampton.  The City Council meeting 
was April 26th at 6:30.  I arrived early and got the oppor-
tunity to chat with Councilwoman Schmidt and Mayor  

 
Tuck.  Great people, both of them.  After the Roll Call, in-
vocation, and Pledge of Allegiance, Mayor Tuck read the 
following Proclamation: 

 
 
¶ Whereas the bicycle is an economical, healthy, conven-
ient, and environmentally sound form of transportation, and an excellent tool for recreation and enjoyment 
of Hamptonôs scenic beauty.   

 
¶ Whereas throughout the month of May, the residents of Hampton and its visitors will experience the joys of 
bicycling through educational programs, bicycle tours, or by simply getting out and going for a ride.   

 
¶ Whereas creating a bicycling friendly community has been shown to improve citizenôs health, wellbeing, and 
quality of life.   

 
¶ Whereas the Peninsula Bicycling Association, the League of American Bicyclists, schools, parks, police, pub-
lic health organizations, companies, and civic groups will be promoting bicycling during the Month of May 
2017.   

 
¶ Whereas these groups are also promoting cycling year round to attract more residents and visitors to enjoy 
our local restaurants, hotels, retail establishments, and cultural and scenic attractions and whereas these 
groups are also promoting greater public awareness of bicycle operation and safety education in an effort to 
reduce collisions, injuries, and fatalities, and improve health and safety for everyone on the road.   

 
¶ Now, therefore I, Donnie R. Tuck, Mayor on behalf of the City Council of the City of Hampton, VA, do here-
by proclaim the Month of May 2017 as Hampton Bike Month in the City of Hampton and encourage all citi-
zens to join me in the special observance by riding a bicycle.  In witness whereof, I have here unto set my 
hand and cause the Seal of the City of Hampton, Virginia to be affixed this 26th day of April, 2017. 

 
 
After the proclamation, Mayor Tuck called Alison Alexander, Lead Planner, up for a formal presentation.  Ali-
son motioned for me to join her for the presentation.  This marks the first time the City of Hampton has formal-
ly done this.  We are moving forward!     
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Words, Backpacks and Forts 
By Tregg Hartley 

 
May was 
Bike month in 
the City of 
Hampton.  
One of the 
events that 
the City spon-
sored was 
Words on 
Wheels.  It 
was a scaven-
ger hunt that 
involved rid-
ing your bike 
to various 
businesses in 
Downtown 
Hampton and 
Phoebus and 

collecting large Scrabble tiles from them. Those tiles would be 
used to form a word on the biggest Scrabble board I have ever 
seen. Regular Scrabble rules applied and the team with the top 
scoring word won Fitbits.  There were other prizes as well in-
cluding a separate prize category for words relating to bikes. 
The PBA was represented by a three-person teamðJohn 
Sprock, Sharon Bochman, and Tregg Hartley.   
 
Even though it was sprinkling during much of the ride, we had 
a blast.  We got to meet several bike friendly shop owners.  
We chatted with the other teams who were having just as much 
fun as we were.  After we had collected all of our tiles, we 
went to the Taphouse, which by the way was one of those bike 
friendly businesses.  We sat down, had a beer, and went 
through our tiles.  When we thought we had our best word, 
John and I went out to play it on the Scrabble table.  Unfortu-
nately, we couldnôt play our word on the other words that had 
already been played.  We put our heads together to come up 
with another word, but we couldnôt beat the best word played. 
  
We decided to go with a bike related word to win that prize.  
The word we settled on was trail.  It was a bit of a stretch, but 
we convinced the judges that it was a bike related word.  Satis-
fied with our work, John and I went back to the Taphouse to 
discuss the Smithfield Challenge SAG support.  A few minutes 
later, Alison Alexander came in and told us we had won the 
bike prize.  The prize was a really nice backpack with a 
Camelback inset.  Sweet. 
 
We really had a nice time.  We met a lot of new people and I 
canôt wait for next year to do it again.  Maybe the PBA can 
have more than one team next year? 
 
Hey, have I told you that May was officially Bike month for 
the City of Hampton?  Among the other events in the area, the 
City of Hampton hosted a bike event at Fort Monroe.  Tour 
de Fort was held on May 21st and we had 214 cyclists partici-
pate, more if you count the bike trailer riders on the family 
friendly ride.  We had beach cruisers, penny-farthings, fat 
tire bikes, BMX bikes, recumbents, trikes, road bikes...you     

   get the idea!  We had óAô pace, though they were very  
   casual riders, and  everyone had a great time. 
 
The first ride to roll out was the History ride.  The ride was 
led by Darcy Sink, Casemate Museum Education and Volun-
teer Coordinator.  I rolled with them as more of a safety ob-
server. This ride was awesome!  Darcy gave the tour and 
shared her knowledge of the Fortôs history along the way.  I 
would like to have this ride again in the future and highly 
recommend it to all. 

 
The second ride to head out was the óBô paced, 20-mile 
route.  Richard Armstrong led this ride.  He took about 60-
70 riders on his Tour de Fox route he uses on Monday eve-
nings.   
 
The third group left about ten minutes later.  They were the 
óCô paced, 15-mile group.  John Sprock led this group on a 
shortened version of the Tour de Fox.  Many of our mem-
bers co-led both rides ensuring that riders were kept safe and 
enjoyed themselves.  We even had a pair of penny-farthings 
and one puppy dog on the 15-mile route.  So cool! 
  
The next ride was a casual paced 7-mile route that remained 
on the base.  Melanie Payne led this ride, and as with the 
other rides, we had several PBA folks riding throughout the 
group helping out.  There were 72 riders in a very loose pace 
line that were having a great time. 
 
The final group to 
roll out was the Fam-
ily Friendly ride.  I 
led that one with the 
help of Cat Evans, 
another of our PBA 
helpers.  We had 
riders of all ages on 
bikes and in trailers.  
We rode through the 
inner fort and then 
along the boardwalk.  
Even the youngest 
riders were keeping 
up just fine. 
  
The event was held at the Oozlefinch Brewery.  They were 
one of the sponsors and allowed us to use their parking lots 

and grassy area.  What a 
great host!  Sentara 
Healthcare was another of 
our sponsors.  I would 
like to say a special thank 
you to all of our ride lead-
ers and co-leaders for 
choosing to support such 
a great event.  Iôm sure 
the event will be even 
bigger next year.  Who 
knows, maybe next year 
other local cities will have 

events as wellΚ 






